

## HERITAGE HALTON HILLS COMMITTEE AGENDA

**Date:** Wednesday, April 16, 2025, 4:30 p.m.

Location: VIA ZOOM

Members: Councillor C. Somerville, Chair, C. Donaldson, L. Quinlan, M. Rowe, R. Denny, A. Walker, T. Brown, Councillor M. Kindbom

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
  - a. Introduction Councillor M. Kindbom
- 2. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY/CONFLICT OF INTEREST
- 3. RECEIPT OF PREVIOUS MINUTES
  - a. Minutes of the Heritage Halton Hills Committee Meeting held on March 19, 2025.
- 4. SCHEDULED ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION
  - a. Heritage Impact Assessment 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills
- 5. ITEMS TO BE SCHEDULED FOR NEXT MEETING
- 6. ADJOURNMENT



# 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills, ON HERITAGE IMPACT ASSESSMENT

Prepared for: Gursewak Gill Prepared by: Harsh Padhya, CAHP DRAFT Issued: March 10, 2025

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	4
1.EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	6
2. INTRODUCTION TO THE DEVELOPMENT SITE	7
2.1 SUBJECT SITE CONTEXT AND DESCRIPTION	7
2.2 PRESENT DAY OWNER	9
3. CONSULTATION	10
4. POLICY FRAMEWORK	11
4.1 REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS	11
4.1.1 PLANNING ACT	11
4.1.2 PROVINCIAL POLICY STATEMENT (PPS, 2024)	11
4.1.3 ONTARIO HERITAGE ACT (OHA)	12
4.1.4 THE TOWN OF HALTON HILLS OFFICIAL PLAN	12
4.2 MINISTRY OF CITIZENSHIP AND MULTICULTURALISM (MCM)	13
4.3 BACKGROUND RESEARCH	13
4.4 PROPERTY INVESTIGATION	13
5.HISTORICAL ANALYSIS	14
5.1 HISTORICAL RESEARCH	14
5.1.1 INDIGENOUS NATIONS SETTLEMENT	14
5.1.2 EARLY EURO-CANADIAN SETTLEMENT	14
5.1.3 EUROPEAN SETTLEMENT	16
5.1.4 HISTORY OF THE SUBJECT SITE	17
LISTING OF OWNERS	17
6.0 ASSESSMENT OF EXISTING CONDITIONS	25
6.1 OVERVIEW	25
6.2 EXISTING DWELLING AND OUTBUILDINGS	
7. EVALUATION OF CULTURAL HERITAGE VALUE OR INTEREST	31
7.1 EVALUATION PER O.REG. 9/06	31
7.2 STATEMENT OF CULTURAL HERITAGE VALUE OR INTEREST	33
7.2.1 DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY	33
7.2.1 DESIGN OR PHYSICAL VALUE	33
7.2.3 HISTORICAL OR ASSOCIATIVE VALUE	34
7.2.4 CONTEXTUAL VALUE	34
8.0 DESCRIPTION OF PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT OR SITE ALTERATION	35
9.0 MEASUREMENT OF DEVELOPMENT OR SITE ALTERATIONS IMPACT	36
9.1 INTRODUCTION	36

9.2 ASSESSMENT OF ADVERSE IMPACTS	36
9.2.1 DIRECT IMPACTS	36
9.2.2 INDIRECT IMPACTS	36
9.2.3 RESULTS OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT	37
10.0 CONSIDERATION OF ALTERNATIVES, MITIGATION AND CONSERVATION METHODS	38
11. CONSERVATION STRATEGY	38
12.0 SUMMARY STATEMENT	39
13. SIGNATURES	40
14.0 APPENDICES	41
APPENDIX A: BIBLIOGRAPHY & REFERENCES	41
APPENDIX B: ABSTRACT BOOK 20 HALTON COUNTY, LOT 16, CONCESSION 11, ONLAND	43
APPENDIX C: 11154 WINSTON CHURCHILL BOULEVARD, ESQUESING – LISTING SUMMARY, HALTON HILLS MUNICIPAL HERITAGE REGISTER	
APPENDIX D: QUALIFICATIONS OF THE AUTHOR, HARSH PADHYA, CAHP	54

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Location Plan: Present day aerial imagery showing the location of the subject site along Winston Churchill Boulevard and surrounding mixed-use, agricultural lands context. Source: Google Maps 2025..7 Figure 2: Figure showing the subject property approximate extents, the listed heritage building illustrated by the blue dot and the outbuilding north east of the dwelling. Annotated by the author to show the subject property parcel. Source: Town of Halton Hills, 2025. Retrieved online from: https://map.haltonhills.ca/HT5/Index.html?viewer=p.HT5&run=WFSU&qS=1&qL=4&q=OBJECTID=4513& Figure 3: Property Index Map (2025) showing the location, lot 16, and extent of the subject property. Source: Ontario Land Registry Access, ON Electronic Property Index Map. Retrieved online from Figure 4: Treaties Map showing municipal boundaries related to the Ajetance Treaty, No. 19 (1818)......15 Figure 5: County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1858, showing Geo Cooper as the owner of Lot 16, Concession 11, Esquesing. Annotated by author to show the subject property. Accessed online from: https://www.arcqis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=8cc6be34f6b54992b27da17467492d2f......18 Figure 6: County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1877, showing Robert Cooper as the owner of Lot 16, Concession 11, Esquesing. Annotated by author to show the subject property. Accessed online from: https://digital.library.mcgill.ca/countyatlas/showmap.php?Township=Esquesing+North&plotX=3809&plotY Figure 7: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 1], 1909. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1909TIFF& add:true nozoom:true Figure 8: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 4], 1922. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1922TIFF& add:true nozoom:true Figure 9: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 7], 1933. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1933TIFF& add:true nozoom:true Figure 10: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 9], gridded (2), 1942. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1942 MBTIFF& add:true nozoom Figure 11: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12. ed. 2. 1951. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan). Brampton, ON. Accessed online https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=NTS50K030M12 1951ed2WTIFF& add:true nozoom:tru Figure 12: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario Brampton (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 4, 1964. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=NTS50K030M12 1964ed4aseWTIFF& add:true nozoom: Figure 13: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario Georgetown, Ontario. 1:25,000. Map Sheet 030M12E, ed. 1, 1974. Source: Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Georgetown, ON Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=HTDP25K030M12e\_1974TIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:true 22

Figure 14: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario Brampton Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 7, 1994. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from:

https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/_uri@=NTS50K030M12_1994ed7TIFF&_add:true_nozoom:tr	ue
Figure 15: Aerial Imagery for the subject site – 2004. Source: Google Earth Imagery	23
Figure 16: Aerial Imagery for the subject site – 2015. Source: Google Earth Imagery	24
Figure 17: Rectangular lot featuring heritage house, and outbuildings	25
Figure 18: Existing dwelling facing west representing symmetric façade	26
Figure 19: Front façade with significant alteration to front door, sidelights and transom and six over six	(
windows	26
Figure 20: South façade of the farmhouse, alternations to windows, soffit and fascia were observed	26
Figure 21: North façade of the farmhouse. Historic windows have been replaced	26
Figure 22: Later addition to the farmhouse facing north, from the site visit in January 2025	27
Figure 23: Later addition to the farmhouse facing south, from the site visit in January 2025	27
Figure 24: Staircase leading to the farmhouse basement	27
Figure 25: Basement foundation looks relatively stable with the original log beams. Minor water leakag	-
was observed during the site visit	
Figure 26: Farmhouse front door with single light sidelights and transom, has been altered significantly	-
Figure 27: The front door featuring sidelights and a transom, offering views from the farmhouse	
Figure 28: The existing kitchen has altered flooring and is in overall poor condition.	
Figure 29: The existing kitchen is in overall poor condition.	
Figure 30: Staircase leading to the second floor no longer reflects its original character	
Figure 31: The rooms on the second floor are primarily used for storage, with no notable interior attributed	utes
remaining	29
Figure 32: The later addition to the farmhouse was found to be structurally unstable and is primarily us	
as a storage area.	
Figure 33: Later addition to the farmhouse was found to be in debilitated condition	
Figure 34: Outbuilding at the rear of the property.	
Figure 35: Garage building at the end of the driveway leading to farmhouse	30

## **1.EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Harsh Padhya, CAHP was retained by Gursewak Gill to prepare this Heritage Impact Assessment report (HIA) for the property with current municipal address 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills and legal description Lots 16, Concession 11, Town of Halton Hills, Regional Municipality of Halton (Assessment Roll Number: 241507000312600). This HIA is required to be submitted as part of a future Building Demolition Application and will be reviewed by Heritage Planning staff and subsequently Council for final recommendations and approvals.

11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills ("subject site") is located in a mixed residential/agricultural area on the southeast of Side Road 17 and Winston Churchill Boulevard in the Town of Halton Hills, Regional Municipality of Halton, Ontario. The subject property at 11154 Winston Churchill Blvd., Halton Hills, ON is included in the Town's Heritage Register <sup>1</sup>as a Listed Heritage Property. A site visit was conducted on January 18, 2025 to document existing site and building conditions. The site investigations confirmed that the property contains a late-nineteenth century one-and-a-half-storey Georgian style structure and a later one-storey addition and two outbuilding. The subject site is surrounded by agricultural fields under cultivation and adjacent mixed-use contemporary suburban developments.

This HIA concludes that:

- The subject property includes a late-19<sup>th</sup> century structure representative of Georgian style architecture. Present day assessment of the building conditions and evaluation of the heritage value (as stated in the Town's Heritage Report dated August 2013) of the structure determined fair to poor building conditions and significant alterations to the heritage attributes including side symmetrical façades with the addition of a one-storey structure to the south east of the building, deteriorated front door with light sidelights and transom and previously existing six-over-six windows with fixed single glazing.
- Based on the results of the historical research, community consultation, site investigations and cultural heritage evaluation against O.Reg. 9/06, it was determined that the subject property does not possess Cultural Heritage Value or Interest.
- The impact assessment determined that the demolition of the existing dwelling, later addition and the outbuildings will not result in direct or indirect impacts from a cultural heritage perspective since no CHVI was identified for the property.

No further cultural heritage reporting is required for the subject property. This HIA must be submitted to heritage planning staff at the Town of Halton Hills for review and subsequent planning and/ or building approvals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Heritage Register, Town of Halton Hills. Retrieved online from: <u>https://www.haltonhills.ca/en/explore-and-play/heritage-register.aspx</u>

## 2. INTRODUCTION TO THE DEVELOPMENT SITE

#### 2.1 SUBJECT SITE CONTEXT AND DESCRIPTION

11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills ("subject site") is located in a mixed residential/agricultural area on the southeast of Side Road 17 and Winston Churchill Boulevard in the Town of Halton Hills, Regional Municipality of Halton, Ontario. The Subject Property is primarily a residential lot, with a late-19<sup>th</sup> century existing Georgian architecture style residence and two outbuildings. To the south of the lot, the heritage building is set back roughly 100 meters from the Winston Churchill Boulevard (formerly known as Guelph-Plank Road) (Figure 1). A gravel, L-shaped driveway is accessed from Winston Churchill Boulevard located along the east periphery of the lot and adjacent to mature trees.



Figure 1: Location Plan: Present day aerial imagery showing the location of the subject site along Winston Churchill Boulevard and surrounding mixed-use, agricultural lands context. Source: Google Maps 2025

The area around the subject property is mostly farmland to the north, south and east. To the west, there are modern farmhouses along Winston Churchill Boulevard.



Figure 2: Figure showing the subject property approximate extents, the listed heritage building illustrated by the blue dot and the outbuilding north east of the dwelling. Annotated by the author to show the subject property parcel. Source: Town of Halton Hills, 2025. Retrieved online from:

https://map.haltonhills.ca/HT5/Index.html?viewer=p.HT5&run=WFSU&qS=1&qL=4&q=OBJECTID=4513&LayerThem e=8



Figure 3: Property Index Map (2025) showing the location, lot 16, and extent of the subject property. Source: Ontario Land Registry Access, ON Electronic Property Index Map. Retrieved online from onland.ca

#### **2.2 PRESENT DAY OWNER**

Gursewak Gill

## **3. CONSULTATION**

As part of the research and outreach efforts, both the present owner and Town Heritage Staff were contacted. The goal was to review previously existing information and gather any new information about the property's cultural heritage value.

Further, the property is within the historical settlement area know as Esquesing North (Town of Halton Hills). Outreach also included reviewing information on the Website of Esquesing Historical Society and contacting the archivist with no information provided till date.

These consultation exercises referenced the existing property specific listing report and was aimed to enrich the existing research findings and ensure that the historical narrative reflects the perspectives and experiences of those directly connected to the property and its history. The following table includes the individuals contacted:

Date of Communic ation	Individual/ Organisation	Information shared	Contact Info
January 18, 2025	Site Visit in presence of the Owner Gursewak Gill and Owner's Representative Gupi Kler	- Information related to the property usage and its current condition	<u>sewak_gill@hotmail.com,</u> gupi.kler@gmail.com
January 31, 2025	Laura Loney, Manager of Heritage Planning, Town of Halton Hills	Response received on February 3, 2025 - Email communication with Heritage Staff, Halton Hills. - 11154 Winston Churchill Blvd – Listing Report and Evaluation Summary	Laura Loney (lloney@haltonhills.ca)
February 16, 2025	John Mark Rowe Archivist, Esquesing Historical Society	No response received.	<u>esquesinghs@gmail.com, <mrowe< u=""> <u>6@gmail.com&gt;</u></mrowe<></u>
February 23, 2025	John Mark Rowe Archivist, Esquesing Historical Society	Follow up email. Response received on February 27, 2025	esquesinghs@gmail.com, <mrowe 6@gmail.com&gt;</mrowe 

	Provided information on Archives, Microfilmed newspaper, and resources.	
--	-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--

### 4. POLICY FRAMEWORK

#### 4.1 REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS

The requirements to consider cultural heritage under the Planning Act process are found in the Provincial Policy Statement (PPS) (Government of Ontario: 2024) and the Ontario Heritage Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. O.18 (Government of Ontario 1990a).

#### 4.1.1 PLANNING ACT

The Planning Act lays out the "ground rules" for land use planning in Ontario and includes direction for the provincial and local administration of planning matters in the province and enables municipalities to develop Official Plans, which are to set goals, objectives, and policies to manage and direct local land use (Government of Ontario 1990c). Part 1, Section 2 of the Planning Act states that, amongst other matters, the council of a municipality shall have regard to "the conservation of features of significant architectural, cultural, historical, archaeological or scientific interest" when it is carrying out its responsibilities under the Planning Act.

#### 4.1.2 PROVINCIAL POLICY STATEMENT (PPS, 2024)

The PPS provides policy direction on matters of provincial interest related to land use planning and development (PPS, 2024:2). The PPS applies to the entire Province of Ontario. Under the PPS, the conservation of cultural heritage is identified as a matter of provincial interest. Section 4.6 of the PPS provides direction on the consideration of cultural heritage and archaeology (PPS, 2024:28).

The PPS directs that "Protected heritage property, which may contain built heritage resources or cultural heritage landscapes, shall be conserved." Protected heritage property is defined by the PPS as "property designated under Part IV or VI of the Ontario Heritage Act; property included in an area designated as a heritage conservation district under Part V of the Ontario Heritage Act; property subject to a heritage conservation easement or covenant under Part II or IV of the Ontario Heritage Act; property identified by a provincial ministry or a prescribed public body as a property having cultural heritage value or interest under the Standards and Guidelines for the Conservation of Provincial Heritage Properties; property protected under federal heritage legislation; and UNESCO World Heritage Sites."

The PPS defines conserved as "the identification, protection, management and use of built heritage resources, cultural heritage landscapes and archaeological resources in a manner that ensures their cultural heritage value or interest is retained. This may be achieved by the implementation of recommendations set out in a conservation plan, archaeological assessment, and/or heritage impact assessment that has been approved, accepted or adopted by the relevant planning authority and/or decision-maker. Mitigative measures and/or alternative development approaches should be included in these plans and assessments."

Further, the PSS underlines proactive strategies for conserving *significant built heritage resources* and *cultural heritage landscapes*. Significant is defined as resources that have been determined to have cultural heritage value or interest. Processes and criteria for determining cultural heritage value or interest are established by the Province under the authority of the *Ontario Heritage Act*.

12

#### 4.1.3 ONTARIO HERITAGE ACT (OHA)

The Ontario Heritage Act (OHA) gives municipalities and the provincial government powers to preserve the heritage of Ontario, with a primary focus on protecting built heritage resources, cultural heritage landscapes, and archaeological sites. The OHA grants the authority to municipalities and to the province to identify and designate properties of heritage significance, provide standards and guidelines for the preservation of heritage properties and enhance protection of Heritage Conservation Districts (HCDs), marine heritage sites and archaeological resources.

Designation ensures the conservation of important places and can take the form of individual designations (Part IV of the OHA) or as part of a larger group of properties, known as an HCD (Part V of the OHA). An evaluation using the criteria outlined in O. Reg 9/06 (as amended by O. Reg. 522/69) is used to determine whether a property under Sections 33, 34 and 42 of the OHA, prohibiting the owner of a designated property from altering, demolishing or removing a building or structure on the property unless the owner applies to the council of the municipality and receives written consent to proceed with the alteration, demolition or removal.

In addition to designated properties, the OHA also allows municipalities to list properties that are considered to have potential CHVI on a municipal heritage register. Under Part IV, Section 27 of the OHA, municipalities must maintain a register of properties situated in the municipality that have known or potential CHVI. Section 27 (1.1) states that the register shall be kept by the clerk and that it must list all designated properties (Part IV and V). Under Section 27 (1.2), the register may include property that has not been designated, but that council believes to be of potential CHVI. Listed properties, although recognized as having CHVI, are not protected under the OHA to the same extent as designated properties, but are acknowledged under Section 4.6 of the PPS 2024 under the Planning Act. An owner of a listed heritage property must provide the municipality with 60 days' notice of their intention to demolish a building or structure on the property.

#### 4.1.4 THE TOWN OF HALTON HILLS OFFICIAL PLAN

The Town of Halton Hills Official Plan was adopted by Town Council in September 2006, approved by Halton Region in March 2008, and was last consolidated on April 30, 2024. The Official Plan sets out the Town's policies for growth and development through to 2031, and includes policies that emphasize the importance of heritage resources.

Section A 2.6.1 of the *Official Plan* emphasizes the identification, conservation, and enhancement of the Town's cultural heritage resources. It highlights the importance of preserving these resources and promoting their value to the community. Section A 2.6.2 outlines specific conservation strategies to achieve these goals, including clear policies to protect, conserve, and celebrate the Town's cultural heritage for the benefit of both current and future generations.

a) To enhance the character of the Town by protecting and maintaining the Town's cultural heritage resources;

*b)* To encourage the retention of cultural heritage resources wherever possible to provide continuity between the past and the present;

c) To foster civic pride by recognizing the contribution that cultural heritage resources make to the rural and urban fabric of the Town;

*f)* To ensure that the nature and location of cultural heritage and archaeological resources are known and considered before land use decisions are made;

g) To pursue the designation, or other means of protection, under the Ontario Heritage Act, of significant cultural heritage resources;

13

*i)* To promote the conservation of significant cultural heritage resources on lands that are adjacent to proposed development and to encourage the adjacent development to be of an appropriate scale and character;

*j*) To continue to develop a comprehensive inventory of the Town's built heritage and cultural heritage landscape resources; and,

*k)* To consult with Heritage Halton Hills and other established heritage organizations when making decisions regarding the conservation of cultural heritage resources in the Town.

#### 4.2 MINISTRY OF CITIZENSHIP AND MULTICULTURALISM (MCM)

The MCM is responsible for the administration of the Ontario Heritage Act and has developed checklists, information bulletins, standards and guidelines, and policies to support the conservation of Ontario's cultural heritage resources, including built heritage resources, cultural heritage landscapes, and archaeological sites.

The MCM InfoSheet #5 of the Ontario Heritage Tool Kit and the *Standards and Guidelines for the Conservation of Historic Places in Canada* (Canada's Historic Places 2010) have been used as guidance documents for the preparation of this report. This HIA evaluated the study area for cultural heritage value or interest (CHVI) using the criteria prescribed under O. Reg. 9/06 of the Ontario Heritage Act.

#### 4.3 BACKGROUND RESEARCH

Primary sources, secondary sources, historical maps, and aerial photographs were consulted, as appropriate, to identify historical themes relevant to the Study Area. This included review of historical mapping, aerial photographs, and Google Earth imagery to identify changes within, and adjacent to, the Study Area.

#### **4.4 PROPERTY INVESTIGATION**

A Site Visit was completed on January 18, 2025; to confirm the existing conditions of the Study Area and identify heritage attributes, if altered. Photographic documentation of the heritage building, garage, outbuilding and site context is presented in 6.0 ASSESSMENT OF EXISTING CONDITIONS of this report.

## **5.HISTORICAL ANALYSIS**

When conducting research and outreach beyond traditional archival sources, it's essential to engage with both personal and professional contacts to gather diverse perspectives and insights. Here's a more detailed breakdown of the types of individuals / experts generally contacted during the research:

Historians and Scholars: Professionals who specialize in local history, architecture, or related fields can provide scholarly analysis and interpretation of the property's historical significance. They may have conducted research or published works relevant to your study.

Cultural and Heritage Organizations: Groups dedicated to preserving and promoting local heritage often have extensive knowledge about properties of historical importance. They may have conducted research, organized events, or collaborated on preservation efforts related to the property in question.

Local Government Officials: Officials from planning departments, historic preservation commissions, or other relevant government agencies may have access to official records, planning documents, and regulatory information pertaining to the property.

Local Businesses and Organizations: Businesses and organizations operating in the vicinity of the property may have historical ties or knowledge relevant to your research. They could provide information on past uses, economic activities, or social interactions associated with the property.

By casting a wide net and engaging with these diverse stakeholders, we can gather a rich tapestry of perspectives, stories, and knowledge that will enrich our understanding of the property's historic association with the people, place, and community.

The following sub-section includes excerpts, data, descriptions available from primary as well as secondary sources available online.

#### 5.1 HISTORICAL RESEARCH

#### 5.1.1 INDIGENOUS NATIONS SETTLEMENT

The Subject Property is situated within the Traditional Lands of the Mississaugas of Credit First Nation (MNCFN), a community of hunter-gatherers whose lifestyle involved seasonal migration. Prior to European contact, the ancestors of the MNCFN occupied the lands north of Lake Superior and the area around Georgian Bay. During the summer, they camped along creeks, cultivated corn, and fished for salmon. The ancestors of the MNCFN migrated to Southern Ontario through military conquest. After the Iroquois expelled the Huron in 1649-50, they attacked northward, but by the late 17th century, the Mississaugas and allies drove them back south of Lake Ontario. Many Mississaugas then settled at the eastern and western ends of Lake Ontario, with a primary location at the Credit River's mouth. The Mississaugas of the Credit managed approximately 3.9 million acres of land in Southern Ontario, ranging from the Rouge River Valley to the Thames River headwaters, down to Long Point on Lake Erie, and along Lake Erie, the Niagara River, and Lake Ontario back to the Rouge River Valley.

#### 5.1.2 EARLY EURO-CANADIAN SETTLEMENT

Contact with Europeans, mainly French traders, was limited until the latter part of the 18th century. In 1763, the Seven Years' War resulted in France ceding its North American territories to Great Britain. King George III issued the Royal Proclamation, setting the basis for government administration and forbidding non-First Nations settlement. First Nations lands could only be transferred through negotiation and sale to the Crown. The Mississauga surrendered land to the Crown during a public council, adhering to protocols from the 1763 Royal Proclamation and the 1764 Treaty of Niagara. These agreements stipulated that settlers couldn't use land without a collectively negotiated treaty. Nevertheless, the Mississaugas often faced settler encroachment on their unceded land.

The Mississaugas of the Credit endured significant hardships, including infectious diseases, loss of hunting and fishing grounds, and increasing colonial policies, particularly after the War of 1812 and the Canadian Confederation in 1867. Their population decreased from 500 to about 200 after the War of 1812, while the British population grew from 95,000 in 1814 to 186,488 in 1828.

In need of essential resources, other Anishinaabe Peoples also signed treaties with the Crown in 1818, including the Chippewa of Lake Simcoe (Treaty 18) and the Michi Saagiig near Rice Lake (Treaty 20). The Mississaugas of the Credit had previously entered several treaties with the Crown, such as the Between the Lakes Treaty, No. 3 (1791) and the Toronto Purchase, Treaty 13 (confirmed in 1805).<sup>2</sup>

Southern Ontario, including the Subject Property, was acquired through treaties and divided into counties and townships. The subject property is located within Treaty Lands and Territory of the MNCFN and the Ajetance Treaty No. 19 (1818), which expanded on the Head of the Lake Treaty No. 14 (1806) along Lake Ontario (Figure 4). Treaty 19, also known as the Ajetance Purchase, was signed on October 28, 1818, by representatives of the Crown and Anishinaabe peoples. The territory described in the written Treaty covers approximately 6,500 km<sup>2</sup>. The Ajetance Purchase is named for the Chief of the Credit River Mississaugas. Some signatories of this Treaty also signed Treaty 18, such as James Givins, who worked with Reverend Peter Jones at the Credit Mission.



Figure 4: Treaties Map showing municipal boundaries related to the Ajetance Treaty, No. 19 (1818)

Source: Mississauga of the Credit First Nation, "Ajetance Treaty, No. 19 (1818)," accessed 21 February 2025, <u>https://mncfn.ca/ajetance-treaty-no-19-1818/</u>

16

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Great Lakes Reseach Alliance, Treat 19. Retrieved online from: https://grasac.artsci.utoronto.ca/?p=2215

The following description is an excerpt from MNCFN website<sup>3</sup>:

'In addition to their three small reserves located on the Lake Ontario shoreline, the Mississaugas of the Credit held 648,000 acres of land north of the Head of the Lake Purchase lands and extending to the unceded territory of the Chippewa of Lakes Huron and Simcoe. In mid-October, 1818, the Chippewa ceded their land to the Crown in the Lake Simcoe-Nottawasaga Treaty and, by the end of October, the Crown sought to purchase the adjacent lands of the Mississaugas of the Credit.

The Deputy Superintendent of the Indian Department, William Claus, met with the Mississaugas from October 27-29, 1818, and proposed that the Mississaugas sell their 648,000 acres of land in exchange for an annual amount of goods. The continuous inflow of settlers into their lands and fisheries had weakened the Mississaugas' traditional economy and had left them in a state of impoverishment and a rapidly declining population. In their enfeebled state, Chief Ajetance, on behalf of the assembled people, readily agreed to the sale of their lands for £522.10 of goods paid annually.

Major cities found within the lands of the Ajetance Purchase of 1818 include Brampton and Milton.'

There are no specific First Nation communities located within the boundaries of Halton; however, there are Indigenous Communities around Halton, including<sup>4</sup>:

- The Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation;
- Six Nations of the Grand River;
- Haudenosaunee Confederacy Chiefs Council;
- <u>Métis Nation of Ontario;</u>
- Credit River Métis Council; and
- the Grand River Métis Council.

Esquesing, one of the townships in Halton County, began surveys immediately, and in 1819, free grants of 100 acres were provided to settlers. The name Esquesing comes from the Aboriginal people and means *"That which lies at the end"*<sup>5</sup>. The Township of Esquesing was bounded on the north by Erin, in the county of Wellington, on the east by Chinguacousy, in the county of Peel, on the South by Trafalgar and on the west by Nassagaweya<sup>6</sup>. A total of eleven concessions (west to east) with thirty-two lots each (north to south) were included within the township. Historically, the subject property is identified as Lot 16, Concession 11 East, Esquesing with Noah Whithan and George Cooper as occupants in 1862.<sup>7</sup>

#### 5.1.3 EUROPEAN SETTLEMENT

Halton Hills was surveyed by Loyalist Charles Kennedy and land surveyor Richard Bristol to allow settlement in 1819 attracting Loyalist settlers due to the power of the Credit River. In 1823, George Kennedy arrived from the Niagara region and opened a mill. Barber family of four brothers — William, James, Joseph and Robert Barber bought the mill in 1837 and named the settlement Georgetown. Many local industries harnessed its power for sawmills, flourmills and hydroelectric power.

Glen Williams and Acton were settled in 1825, with Acton renamed in 1844 by postmaster Robert Swan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ajetance Treaty, No. 19 (1818). Retrieved online from: <u>https://mncfn.ca/ajetance-treaty-no-19-1818/</u> <sup>4</sup>Indigenous Communities around Halton: <u>https://www.halton.ca/The-Region/Projects-and-Initiatives/Building-meaningful-relationships-with-Indigenous</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Genuweb – Digital Design, Straight Up. (2023). Halton Hills celebrates 50th birthday. Do you know the history? *GeorgetownOn Magazine*. Retrieved online from: https://www.georgetownon.ca/halton-hills-celebrates-50th-birthdayhistory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Robert Warnock. A Sketch of the County of Halton, Canada West (1862). Retrieved online from: <u>https://electriccanadian.com/history/ontario/halton.pdf</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ibid.

#### 5.1.4 HISTORY OF THE SUBJECT SITE

The subject property is located in Lot 16, Concession 11, in the history Esquesing North Township, historic Halton County, present day Georgetown, Halton Hills, Ontario.

#### HISTORICAL MAPPING OF THE SUBJECT SITE AND OWNERSHIP

ON Land registry records and historical maps were studied and the following ownership history re: Lot 16, Concession 11 were retrieved and documented in the table below:

	Owner		
1855	George Cooper (Crown Patent – 100 Acres)		
1857	Peter Tisdale		
1859	George Cooper		
1864	Canada P.B & S Society		
1870	George Cooper		
1877	Robert Cooper		
1894	Joseph Bird (from Robert Nobles)		
1903	John Watkins		
1906	Isabella Watkins		
1908	Isabella Cooper		
1913	Joseph Bird		
1914	John L. Clarke (or Clark)		
1920	Fred Hancock		
1923	John L. Clarke (or Clark)		
1924	Samuel McCandles		
1936	Elizabeth Ann Clarke & John L. Clarke (or Clark)		
C.1936 the 100 acres lot was sub-divided and sold to various families/ Incorporations.*			
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
1946	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)		
<u>1946</u> 1951	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William) Lloyd Brichton		
1946 1951 1951	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William) Lloyd Brichton Rhoda Cameron		
1946 1951 1951 1955	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario		
1946 1951 1951 1955 1962	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins		
1946         1951         1955         1962         1964	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins		
1946         1951         1955         1962         1964         1967	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark		
1946 1951 1951 1955 1962 1964 1967 1968	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark         John & Rhoda Cameron		
1946         1951         1955         1962         1964         1967	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark		
1946         1951         1955         1962         1964         1967         1968         1971	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark         John & Rhoda Cameron		
1946         1951         1955         1962         1964         1967         1968         1971	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark         John & Rhoda Cameron         Mint Leaf Developments Limited		
1946 1951 1951 1955 1962 1964 1967 1968 1971 Owner inform	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark         John & Rhoda Cameron         Mint Leaf Developments Limited		
1946 1951 1951 1955 1962 1964 1967 1968 1971 Owner inform	Thomas Berry (from James Henry William)         Lloyd Brichton         Rhoda Cameron         The Hydro Electric Power Commission of Ontario         Estate of Jane Isabella Gilchrist Watkins         John Benjamin Clark Watkins         James Lyons Clark         John & Rhoda Cameron         Mint Leaf Developments Limited         Maria Medeiros; Hercules Medeiros		

LISTING OF OWNERS

\* Records are presented based on available material at the time of this review.

See Appendix B for further ownership details.

## HISTORICAL MAPPING 1858

County of Halton Map 1858 showing the subject site under the ownership of Geo Cooper. Figure 5 annotated to show the location of the subject site.



Figure 5: County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1858, showing Geo Cooper as the owner of Lot 16, Concession 11, Esquesing. Annotated by author to show the subject property. Accessed online from: https://www.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=8cc6be34f6b54992b27da17467492d2f

Rob. Coo

Figure 6: County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1877, showing Robert Cooper as the owner of Lot 16, Concession 11, Esquesing. Annotated by author to show the subject property. Accessed online from: <u>https://digital.library.mcgill.ca/countyatlas/showmap.php?Township=Esquesing+North&plotX=3809&plotY</u> <u>=2827&getMap.x=85&getMap.y=15</u>



Figure 7: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12,** [ed. 1], 1909. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1909TIFF& add:true nozoom:true



Figure 8: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12,** [ed. 4], 1922. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1922TIFF& add:true nozoom:true



Figure 9: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 7], 1933. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=HTDP63360K030M12\_1933TIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:true\_



Figure 10: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12,** [ed. 9], gridded (2), 1942. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from:

https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=HTDP63360K030M12\_1942\_MBTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom :true



Figure 11: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario. **Brampton (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 2, 1951**. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan),* Brampton, ON. Accessed online https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=NTS50K030M12\_1951ed2WTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:tru e



Figure 12: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario **Brampton (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 4, 1964**. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan),* Brampton, ON. Accessed online from:

https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=NTS50K030M12\_1964ed4aseWTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom: true



Figure 13: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario **Georgetown, Ontario. 1:25,000. Map Sheet 030M12E, ed. 1, 1974**. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Georgetown, ON* Accessed online from:

https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=HTDP25K030M12e\_1974TIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:true



Figure 14: Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario **Brampton Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 7, 1994**. Source: *Natural Resources Canada (NRCan)*, Brampton, ON. Accessed online from: <u>https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=NTS50K030M12\_1994ed7TIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:true</u>

Outbuilding is not visible.



Figure 15: Aerial Imagery for the subject site – 2004. Source: Google Earth Imagery. Two outbuildings are now visible.



Figure 16: Aerial Imagery for the subject site – 2015. Source: Google Earth Imagery.

## **6.0 ASSESSMENT OF EXISTING CONDITIONS**

A site visit was conducted on <u>January 18, 2025</u> to document the existing conditions of the heritage building and site.

#### **6.1 OVERVIEW**

The red brick building, designed in the Georgian architectural style, is located at 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard in the Town of Halton Hills. It carries an Assessment Roll Number of 241507000312600 and occupies a rectangular lot in Lot 16, Concession 11, situated west of Winston Churchill Boulevard and south of 17 Side Road. The house was constructed in late 19<sup>th</sup> century,



Figure 17: Rectangular lot featuring heritage house, and outbuildings. Source: Interactive mapping, <u>MapLinks</u>, Town of Halton Hills

#### 6.2 EXISTING DWELLING AND OUTBUILDINGS

The Georgian-style house on the property is currently being used for storage purposes. The overall condition of the house is fair to poor, with many of its interior elements either altered or showing significant signs of deterioration. The property also includes a garage located at the end of the driveway and an additional outbuilding situated at the rear of the lot.

The house itself is set back approximately 140 meters from Winston Churchill Boulevard, with the land between the house and the street largely covered in farmland and dense vegetation. This significant setback, coupled with the dense plant cover along the driveway, makes the house difficult to spot from the main road.

Surrounding the property are farmlands to the east and south, which contribute to the seclusion of the house. To the north of the property, there is a residential dwelling with an outbuilding located close to the property line.



Figure 18: Existing dwelling facing west representing symmetric façade.



Figure 19: Front façade with significant alteration to front door, sidelights and transom and six over six windows.



Figure 20: South façade of the farmhouse, alternations to windows, soffit and fascia were observed.



Figure 21: North façade of the farmhouse. Historic windows have been replaced.



Figure 22: Later addition to the farmhouse facing north, from the site visit in January 2025.



Figure 23: Later addition to the farmhouse facing south, from the site visit in January 2025.



Figure 24: Staircase leading to the farmhouse basement.



Figure 25: Basement foundation looks relatively stable with the original log beams. Minor water leakage was observed during the site visit.



Figure 26: Farmhouse front door with single light sidelights and transom, has been altered significantly.



Figure 28: The existing kitchen has altered flooring and is in overall poor condition.



Figure 27: The front door featuring sidelights and a transom, offering views from the farmhouse.



Figure 29: The existing kitchen is in overall poor condition.



Figure 30: Staircase leading to the second floor no longer reflects its original character.



Figure 31: The rooms on the second floor are primarily used for storage, with no notable interior attributes remaining.



Figure 32: The later addition to the farmhouse was found to be structurally unstable and is primarily used as a storage area.



Figure 33: Later addition to the farmhouse was found to be in debilitated condition.



Figure 34: Outbuilding at the rear of the property.



Figure 35: Garage building at the end of the driveway leading to farmhouse.

### 7. EVALUATION OF CULTURAL HERITAGE VALUE OR INTEREST 7.1 EVALUATION PER O.REG. 9/06

The criteria for determining CHVI is defined in O. Reg. 9/06 (as amended by O. Reg. 522/69). This regulation was created to ensure a consistent approach to the designation of heritage properties under the OHA. All designations under the OHA made after 2006 must meet the criteria outlined in the regulation. A property may be designated under Section 29 of the OHA if it <u>meets two or more</u> of the following criteria for determining whether it is of CHVI:

Based on the results of the historical research, community consultation and site investigations, a cultural heritage evaluation against O.Reg. 9/06 was completed. It was determined that the subject property does not possess Cultural Heritage Value or Interest. An evaluation of the subject property at 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard according to O. Reg. 9/06 can be found in Table 1 below.

Criteria	Description	Yes/No	Assessment
Design or Physical Value	Is a rare, unique, representative or early example of a style, type, expression, material or construction method	No	The red brick cladding, five bays front symmetrical facade and chimneys and entry with transom and sidelights of 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard are reflective of the Georgian architectural style. However, modifications to the façade elements, architectural detailing as well as the later one-storey addition have impacted the structure's architectural features such that it is no longer a rare or unique representative example of the Georgian style. Other more representative examples of the style are found in the Town of Halton Hills particularly along Winston Churchill Boulevard at 8656 Winston Churchill Boulevard (Humphrey Farm): example of a Georgian style farmhouse with unique Flemish bond pattern brickwork, 10948 Winston Churchill Boulevard, 10712 Winston Churchill Boulevard. These examples retain their massing, fenestration and detailing. Constructed in late 19 <sup>th</sup> century, the house is not an early example of the Georgian style, which can date to 1750 <sup>8</sup> .
	Displays a high degree of craftsmanship or artistic value	No	The subject property includes a late 19 <sup>th</sup> century structure representative of Georgian style architecture. Present day assessment of the building conditions and evaluation of the heritage value (as stated in the Town's Heritage Report dated August 2013) of the structure determined fair to poor building conditions and significant alterations to the heritage attributes including side symmetrical façades with the addition of a one-storey

Table 1: Cultural Heritage Evaluation of the subject property at 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard per *O.Reg. 9/06* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Georgian Building Style (1750-1850). Retrieved online from: <u>http://ontarioarchitecture.com/georgian.htm</u>

			<ul> <li>structure to the south east of the building, deteriorated front door with light sidelights and transom and previously existing six-oversix windows with fixed single glazing.</li> <li>The exterior brick cladding displays a degree of craftsmanship that is typical for that time. The existing windows are replacements and do not form part of the original construction. No interior elements were found to be a defining feature of the house as the house has been renovated over the years from the interiors.</li> <li>11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard does not display a high degree of craftsmanship or artistic value.</li> </ul>
	Displays a high degree of technical or scientific achievement	No	The Subject Property supported residential uses of the 19th century; however, no significant technical or scientific achievements have been associated with it over that time.
Historical or Associative Value	Has direct associations with a theme, event, belief, person, activity, organization or institution that is significant to a community	No	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is not directly associated with a theme, event, belief, person, activity, organization or institution that is significant to a community. The Cooper family most likely built the farmhouse, established the farmstead and lived on the property before selling it to the Bird and the Watkins families. The Lot was subsequently severed and subdivided in the early to mid-1900s. Although the property is associated with the Cooper family, an early settler and original patent owner of the subject lands, research conducted did not suggest any notable contributions to the community made by the individuals who lived on this property.
	Yields or has the potential to yield information that contributes to the understanding of a community or culture	No	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard does not yield information that contributes to the understanding of a community or culture.
	Demonstrates or reflects the work or ideas of an architect, builder, artist, designer or theorist who is significant to a community	No	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard does not demonstrate or reflect the work or ideas of an architect, builder, artist, designer or theorist who is significant to a community. Research conducted did not locate the builder of the dwelling or a company that may be associated with the construction of the subject dwelling.

Contextual Value	Is important in defining, maintaining or supporting the character of an area	No	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is not important in defining, maintaining or supporting the character of the site context. The rural agricultural character has evolved to a semi-rural mixed-use character through the construction of 20 <sup>th</sup> and 21 <sup>st</sup> century contemporary suburban developments.
	Is physically, functionally, visually or historically linked to its surroundings	Νο	The Georgian dwelling is located at the west end of the lot and is not prominently visible from Winston Churchill Boulevard. The adjacent property to the north at 11180 Winston Churchill Boulevard is approximately 60m south of the subject dwelling and is not linked to the subject site physically, visually or historically. To the south of the subject property are vacant lands. 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is not physically, functionally, visually or historically linked to its surroundings.
	ls a landmark	No	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is not a Landmark.

11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard does not meet the criteria of *O. Reg. 9/06* as such, it <u>does not merit</u> <u>designation under Part IV</u> of the *Ontario Heritage Act*.

#### 7.2 STATEMENT OF CULTURAL HERITAGE VALUE OR INTEREST

Based on the results of the historical research, community consultation, site investigations and cultural heritage evaluation against O.Reg. 9/06, it was determined that the subject property does not meet any of the criteria. The following SCHVI provides a description of Design, Historical and Contextual Value where applicable for the subject property providing an archival record for the Town and the community 's future use and reference.

#### 7.2.1 DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY

The property at 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is a property located on the east side of Trafalgar Road, between Sumner Avenue and Randall Street, at the north end of Downtown Oakville. The property contains a Georgian Style dwelling, constructed in late 19<sup>th</sup> century, 1-½ storey brick house with rear addition and two outbuildings.

#### 7.2.1 DESIGN OR PHYSICAL VALUE

The historic dwelling was built in the Georgian Style. Constructed c. late 19th century, the structure is not an early, unique or rare example of the style which can be commonly seen in Esquesing as well as along Winston Churchill Boulevard. The structure was originally a detached home with a symmetrical five bay façade, single light sidelights and transom and six-over-six windows with large shaped lintels, gable roof and chimneys typical of the Georgian era. The red brick detailing includes Flemish bond, stone and brick voussoirs over each of the windows and doors and a dentilled cornice detail under the roof eaves. Modifications to the dwelling include incompatible windows replacement, alterations to the main door, the roof as well as the later one-storey addition. The later addition is a simple, end gable-roofed structure constructed in brick and is currently in a poor physical condition with exposed facades and has no cultural heritage value. These modifications have impacted elements of the structure's original design such that it is no longer a unique or rare representative example of the Georgian style.

#### 7.2.3 HISTORICAL OR ASSOCIATIVE VALUE

In 1855, the Crown Patent for the south half of Lot 16, Concession 11 originally in the Township of Esquesing, Halton County went to George Cooper<sup>9</sup>, who then sold the property to his son, Robert Cooper c.1877. The Cooper family were Irish Wesleyan Methodist farmers that formed part of an Irish Catholic settlement in the area. According to the Federal Census of 1871 (Ontario Book)<sup>10</sup>, George Cooper and his wife Isabella Cooper lived on the subject property. The Cooper family owned and occupied the property until 1908 when Isabella sold the land to Joseph Bird. According to the land registry records, Joseph Bird and his wife lived on the property until 1914 after which it was sold to John L. Clark and subsequently to Fred Hancock family c. 1920s after which the property changed hands many times. Although the subject property is associated with the early settler Cooper family, conducted research and currently available resources do not suggest any notable contributions to the community made by members of the family.

#### 7.2.4 CONTEXTUAL VALUE

The Subject Property is primarily a residential lot, with a late-19<sup>th</sup> century existing Georgian architecture style residence and two outbuildings. To the south of the lot, the dwelling is set back roughly 140 meters from the Winston Churchill Boulevard (formerly known as Guelph-Plank Road) and is not prominently visible from Winston Churchill Boulevard. It is accessed by a gravel, L-shaped driveway located along the east periphery of the lot and adjacent to mature trees. The adjacent property to the north at 11180 Winston Churchill Boulevard is approximately 60m south of the subject dwelling and is not linked to the subject site physically, visually or historically. The rural agricultural character has evolved to a semi-rural mixed-use character through the construction of 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> century contemporary suburban developments. 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard is thus not physically, functionally, visually or historically linked to its surroundings.

<sup>9</sup> http://central.bac-lac.gc.ca/.redirect?app=census&id=167807&lang=eng

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Federal Census of 1871 (Ontario Index). Retrieved online from: <u>http://central.bac-lac.gc.ca/.redirect?app=census&id=167807&lang=eng</u>

## 8.0 DESCRIPTION OF PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT OR SITE ALTERATION

The owner is proposing:

- Demolition of the Georgian style dwelling and the outbuildings.

No new development or construction is proposed on site at the time of this review process.
## 9.0 MEASUREMENT OF DEVELOPMENT OR SITE ALTERATIONS IMPACT

## 9.1 INTRODUCTION

Impacts can be described as 'direct' when cultural heritage landscapes and/or built heritage resources will be removed or significantly altered by a proposed development activity or 'indirect' when cultural heritage resources are disrupted by the introduction of physical, visual, audible or atmospheric elements that are not in keeping with their character and, or setting.

## 9.2 ASSESSMENT OF ADVERSE IMPACTS

When assessing the effects of a development or site alteration on built heritage resources or cultural heritage landscapes, it's important to consider both direct and indirect adverse impacts. According to the Heritage Resources in the Land Use Planning Process (2005), these impacts can include:

## 9.2.1 DIRECT IMPACTS

- Destruction of any, or part of any, significant heritage attributes, or features; and
- Alteration that is not sympathetic or is incompatible, with the historic fabric and appearance.

## 9.2.2 INDIRECT IMPACTS

- Shadows created that alter the appearance of a heritage attribute or change the viability of a natural feature or plantings, such as a garden;
- Isolation of a heritage attribute from its surrounding environment, context or a significant relationship; or
- A change in land use such as a rezoning an open space to residential use, allowing new development or site alteration to fill in the formerly open spaces.

Other potential impacts associated with the undertaking may also be considered. Historic structures, particularly those built-in masonry, are susceptible to damage from vibration caused during the construction phase.

The following is an assessment of the potential direct or indirect adverse impacts resulting from the proposed development, based on those identified in Ontario Heritage Tool Kit, Info Sheet #5.

Potential direct and indirect adverse Impact	Assessment
1. <i>Destruction</i> of any, or part of any significant heritage attributes of features	No Impact. The farmhouse proposed for demolition has been evaluated and found to lack significant physical, historical, or contextual value.
2. <i>Alteration</i> that is not sympathetic, or is incompatible, with the historic fabric and appearance.	No Impact The farmhouse proposed for demolition does not contribute to the historic fabric or character of the area.
3. <i>Shadows</i> created that alter the appearance of the heritage attribute or change the viability of an associated natural feature or plantings, such as a garden.	No Impact. A cultural heritage evaluation was performed, and no cultural heritage attribute was identified. Hence there is no impact from demolition.
4. <i>Isolation</i> of a heritage attribute from its surrounding environment, context or a significant relationship	No Impact. A cultural heritage evaluation was performed, and no cultural heritage attribute was identified. Further,, the structure is set back approximately 140 meters from

#### Table 2: Assessment of direct and indirect adverse impacts

	Winston Churchill Boulevard and maintains no direct relationship with the adjacent properties.
5. Direct or indirect obstruction of significant views or vistas with, from, or of built and natural features	No impact. A cultural heritage evaluation was performed, and no views or vistas were identified. Hence there is no impact on views and vistas from proposed development.
6. A change in land use (such as rezoning a church to a multi-unity residence) where the change in use affects the property's cultural heritage value.	No impact At this time, no changes to land use are proposed, and the evaluation found no heritage attributes that would be impacted by the planned demolition.
7. Land disturbances such as a change in grade that alters soils, and drainage patterns that adversely affect a cultural heritage resource, including archeological resource.	No Impact. A cultural heritage evaluation was performed, and no cultural heritage attribute was identified and hence no impacts related to land disturbance.

## 9.2.3 RESULTS OF IMPACT ASSESSMENT

The preceding assessment has concluded that the proposed demolition will result in no direct or indirect impact. Considerations of alternatives, mitigation measures, and conservation methods are addressed in the following section.

# 10.0 CONSIDERATION OF ALTERNATIVES, MITIGATION AND CONSERVATION METHODS

The farmhouse proposed for demolition has been evaluated and found to lack significant physical, historical, or contextual value. As a result, it is not recommended for designation under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act. The following approaches were considered to address the direct and indirect impact of the proposed demolition which includes a heritage resource located at 11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Town of Halton Hills.

## **Option A: Maintain Existing Condition:**

This option proposes to retain the current condition of the site. A cultural heritage evaluation was conducted to assess the potential for future development of the property, and no heritage attributes were identified.

## **Option B: Relocation:**

The historic farmhouse, built in the late 19th century in the Georgian style, originally featured a symmetrical five-bay façade, six-over-six windows, a gable roof, and red brick detailing, including Flemish bond and stone lentils. However, it has been altered over time with incompatible window replacements, modifications to the main door and roof, and a later one-storey brick addition in poor condition, lacking heritage value. These modifications have diminished its architectural significance, and it is now considered to have minimal physical, historical, or contextual value, ruling out the option of relocation.

## **Option C: Demolition:**

The owner has proposed demolishing the historic farmhouse. After a comprehensive assessment of its heritage value and a review of possible mitigation measures, it has been determined that the significant alterations made to the farmhouse over time have diminished its original character. These changes have led to the conclusion that the building no longer retains its physical, historical, or contextual significance. The impact assessment derives the demolition is the preferred option.

## **11. CONSERVATION STRATEGY**

The building has been significantly altered over time, with modifications that have compromised its physical, historical, and contextual value. These alterations include incompatible window replacements, changes to the main door and roof, and a one-storey addition in poor condition that lacks cultural heritage value. Furthermore, the property does not hold substantial historical associations, nor does it contribute meaningfully to its surroundings in terms of contextual value.

Given these considerations, the farmhouse no longer retains its distinct architectural character or historical significance. The extensive alterations have diminished its value as a representative example of Georgian architecture, and it no longer holds meaningful historical connections to the area or its community. Additionally, the property's surroundings have evolved significantly, further distancing the farmhouse from its original context. Therefore, preservation or conservation is not warranted for the subject property.

## **12.0 SUMMARY STATEMENT**

11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard, Halton Hills ("subject site") is located in a mixed residential/ agricultural area on the southeast of Side Road 17 and Winston Churchill Boulevard in the Town of Halton Hills, Regional Municipality of Halton, Ontario. The subject property at 11154 Winston Churchill Blvd., Halton Hills, ON is included in the Town's Heritage Register <sup>11</sup>as a Listed Heritage Property. A site visit was conducted on January 18, 2025 to document existing site and building conditions. The site investigations confirmed that the property contains a late-nineteenth century one-and-a-half-storey Georgian style structure and a later one-storey addition and two outbuildings. The subject site is surrounded by agricultural fields under cultivation and adjacent mixed-use contemporary suburban developments.

This HIA concludes that:

- The subject property includes a late-19<sup>th</sup> century structure representative of Georgian style architecture. Present day assessment of the building conditions and evaluation of the heritage value (as stated in the Town's Heritage Report dated August 2013) of the structure determined fair to poor building conditions and significant alterations to the heritage attributes including side symmetrical façades with the addition of a one-storey structure to the south east of the building, deteriorated front door with light sidelights and transom and previously existing six-over-six windows with fixed single glazing.
- Based on the results of the historical research, community consultation, site investigations and cultural heritage evaluation against O.Reg. 9/06, it was determined that the subject property does not possess Cultural Heritage Value or Interest.
- The impact assessment determined that the demolition of the existing dwelling, later addition and the outbuildings will not result in direct or indirect impacts from a cultural heritage perspective since no CHVI was identified for the property.

No further cultural heritage reporting is required for the subject property. This HIA must be submitted to heritage planning staff at the Town of Halton Hills for review and subsequent planning approvals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Heritage Register, Town of Halton Hills. Retrieved online from: <u>https://www.haltonhills.ca/en/explore-and-play/heritage-register.aspx</u>

## **13. SIGNATURES**

Should you have any questions regarding the contents of this report, or if you need any further assistance, please contact the undersigned.

Harsh Padhya, CAHP

plannerp.harsh@gmail.com

## 14.0 APPENDICES APPENDIX A: BIBLIOGRAPHY & REFERENCES

Abstract Book 20 Halton County, Lot 16, Concession 11.

https://www.onland.ca/ui/20/books/23257/download/403252128

Census of Agriculture, Canada – 1861, Esquesing Township

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 1], 1909.** Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1909TIFF& add:true nozoom:true

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 4], 1922.** Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12\_1922TIFF& add:true\_nozoom:true

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton, Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 7], 1933.** Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP63360K030M12 1933TIFF& add:true nozoom:true

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton,** <u>Ontario. 1:63,360. Map Sheet 030M12, [ed. 9], gridded (2), 1942.</u> Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=HTDP63360K030M12\_1942\_MBTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom :true

Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON. <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario</u>. Brampton (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 2, 1951. Accessed online from:

https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=NTS50K030M12\_1951ed2WTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom:tru e

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton** (West) Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 4, 1964. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/\_uri@=NTS50K030M12\_1964ed4aseWTIFF&\_add:true\_nozoom: true

Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Georgetown, ON. <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> Georgetown, Ontario. 1:25,000. Map Sheet 030M12E, ed. 1, 1974. Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=HTDP25K030M12e 1974TIFF& add:true nozoom:true

*Natural Resources Canada (NRCan), Brampton, ON.* <u>Historical Topographic Maps of Ontario.</u> **Brampton** <u>Ontario. 1:50,000. Map Sheet 030M12, ed. 7, 1994.</u> Accessed online from: https://geo.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=NTS50K030M12 1994ed7TIFF& add:true nozoom:true

## **Government of Canada**

2024 Census Search, Menzies, John. A. Electronic Resource:

http://central.bac-lac.gc.ca/.redirect?app=census&id=45057040&lang=eng

#### **Government of Ontario**

Planning Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. P.13

https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/90p13

Provincial Policy Statement, 2024

https://www.ontario.ca/page/provincial-planning-statement-2024

Ontario Heritage Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. O.18

https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/90o18

Ministry of Citizenship and Multiculturalism (MCM)

Ontario Heritage Tool Kit

Standards and Guidelines for the Conservation of Historic Places in Canada

#### Town of Halton Hills, ON

2025 Property Index Map (2020). Electronic Document. https://help.onland.ca/en/property-search/

The Town of Halton Hills Official Plan, March 2008, consolidated on April, 2024

https://www.haltonhills.ca/en/business/resources/Documents/OfficialPlan/OfficialPlanConsolidationDec31 0-2020-Apr30-2024-FINAL-Compressed.pdf

Mapping - Secondary Plans H2 Norval Landuse Plan, April 2024

2024 Designated Heritage Properties. Electronic Resource:

https://map.haltonhills.ca/HT5/Index.html?viewer=p.HT5&run=WFSU&qS=1&qL=4&q=OBJECTID=2910& LayerTheme=8

#### **Online Resources/Publications**

2024 Scholars GoePortal, Historical Mapping. Retrieved online from: https://geo1.scholarsportal.info/#r/details/ uri@=NTS50K030M12 1994ed7TIFF

Ontario Historical County Maps County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1858. Accessed online from: https://www.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=8cc6be34f6b54992b27da17467492d2f

County of Halton, Tremaine's Map 1880. Accessed online from: https://digital.library.mcgill.ca/countyatlas/searchmapframes.php

Esquesing Historical Society - https://esquesinghistoricalsociety.com/halton-images-records/

Nu I	INSTRUMENT.	DATED	REGISTERES	Travel 1	Ο τω · ·	Acida	1 DE-BELIETION, As.
				ang sama na sa			the second secon
		The week 1851		George C	Bolat In Coullech	100	162. -4002
104.3	3 - Jali	31 June 1853	12 Felu, 1853	Storge Corper vinip 0- Robert In Culturgh vinipe Gange Corper vinip	Sporte + Sulph Railway	5= 2 14	part of let 16.
224 -		31 Junio 1853	8 Inch 1853	Robert In Bullaugh rewife -	- C	4.7	
12 4	hargage	12 Are 1854	211 Are 1857	Senge Corper vivige O	Sata Sistale Canada 93 - Sonita	100	4002 Air ste A. 150 and
	tingtont	15 July 1859	18 July 1859	Seter Sintale Common 9.3 Society	George Corpu	100	A
13.7		1 Sity 1854	21 July 1864	Goorge Coopertarife	Canada 9 Br & Society	100	Ph abe
					10	100	
28816	Dighat	ar ang 1869	20 Jany 18 10	Cany da J. B. + S. Society Refer t Pobler , Among Juliy , the state of Grange Coportions	George Cooper	100	
6490.1	Peter	10 Thanks	Property 1894	to estate at County Cakow (and)			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Venze	Inter		12 Junegot	grant Bil infor	A. h. t. Marching		
	1.1	120 0.000			Stim Carta flor	5-	Se Trid ging g
Mariaw.	2.1.11.1	10 - 2 mg 14/4	24 2	alinthe de alter 1	A dentimenter mater	1	it for farmer
1 .			3-tinth	alt phile of the start of the s	win Interne Cip	- 1	1
12/6 X	By Jole	1 june 19.5	Butween me will	Andrew & new stand - where A mark she i new start - with S mark - she i new start S mark - new start S	9 phn brathing	1.10	1.2/2
		A	Robert C Mill	nge for unmeried min, Sanch	0	1	- · ·
:	· ·		any regulari	aller nauthor a backelor of the side	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		- 10 C
			thankotte s. ma	hillough ( as to some )	.0		and the second
+202 Y	mostyage.	12 Sape 1900.	17 Sept 1900	John Hatting & wife	gree Hater	100	& E/2 fouring vencesting that pile & 2500
		and the last of				hell that	Empany.) (+ other land) inderes
				0	0.1		all he et at
91013	Br dale	4 . nel 1906 .	23 apl M.C.	John Statking	Dife gave ratella Markin	1.	
			thingdy and go	John Bird and wife, Trany Elizabet ne ann Fiddles Tranied worner; Bird Gunter; Horned Bird and wife	0/ !		refer jages
		1.1	margariet Eller	Birk ymour, tromed Birk and with			7*1.
19400-	Therease	a nel nor	7 mch. gos	at unmarriel and Hiller Bird	- tarres little		Tisily for Starrost is govern
-	11.11		and in	Just dit	0		Box sans's
\$9.09	Pris of Frank	s film-lot-	it rich ins	and the balance to an and the formate	jointe	1 .	ACT AND C.
19172 .	Exemplification	24 gune 1908	27 gune 1908	bearge looper .	his wefe Sachella boogan for long as de remains hi in S tobat nolle & spany Ally	11	Lot R. upon constition
		24 Sept 1889	31. augt: 19.8	I sabella Cooper, sur viving treste	D tobert noble & stense Alli	المعمد	6416.
1,,	Trustico			under will of lab George Bopen, during	to be first trustees with soil	gipate .	and the second s
447764	and go mark	a na are	** Ted 1/2	to the second second	Orthon & Suntar Side	1.1.	To ste
1			en sin s	Buch a of it water shiders dehaving my		30000	International terror
	A actes And	and en	and an	Sarah ann Birk Hidow -	Joseph and	10	risilyte. Bions
10/254		Is nel por		Parcinit line Binit inter	the har to Tring Studios and		more gran of the
-		1		A last in -	. John L. blank	1	
104216	By Sale	24 mch 1919	4 apr 1914	gosaph Bird and wife		1 100	Party to any of an and the
					- in Incordice - in-		the course and in the work
- بنيميد	and grant-	se nay si	-1-324-34	-june sinter	ing the successfunction	1	- Lip ver into
11704 5	montgage_	1 oct 1919	15 Jany. 1920	Fred Honcock Hedower	John & clarke		Main wet ingthe Sugar to more + 3300.
	g a				T. A. W		that have not in a will
11705	Shant	1 oct . AM	15 gany 1/20	John & Clarke and sife	Fred Honcock		Roll a well increasion invite to more. > 5 800.

## APPENDIX B: ABSTRACT BOOK 20 HALTON COUNTY, LOT 16, CONCESSION 11, ONLAND

INSHIP OF ESQUESING. LOT	CONCESSION 11	PAGE 2
<ul> <li>χ. χ. γ. χ. χ. μ. μ.</li></ul>	n y generation of the second sec	PERCENTION IN THE REPORT OF TH
12606 - Built chun and 25 aft 1923 11 June 1923 Fred How Corth 12837 - moregage & aug 1924 7 aug 1924 John & chante and wife	Tak ween	aller site course a pall april 337 m. and in pull
		DEN: 19: 10: 5 - 1/11 - 7 . 3
1233 . margage - Egely 132 24 gely 132 for I don't donde only of .	Chyabeth ann Clorke Someriel 100 (2 3) : 1 John & clork and Elystech clorkey " second	
Order for proclassies doing the denne the town the thong - Souther	in sign sace and in silver	they cot . Dependent alound - printered
1 Steven S. Anthony & Constant	survey willing 97 23/22	-12 ×1.+2
mother mother sout 1963 ce det 1943 Cone then the mother mys	ht and acter hallow and 17 - 72 dr. 1/2	and Ca generat
16915 - Grant 4 July 140 21 act 1910 Jenes Stoney Settiens 400	contact may beny the wife as former con	Size .
1995 - The Super + Jone 199 25 Jacks Channes Charge and the second stand stand the second stand st	) C list 3 - ad plant	- mot to in 2 white
righing to Dal 1 J. d. 1950 28 Mak 1950 Buch Williamma & Willi	- 11-te in Williamen widow 97 no 42	(-Thent. 170+8)
12 15 - 22 of 12 - 1 - 25 Thop 195+ 302 mg 1951 - 32 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 - 4 -	The race, Berry and Vill noy Berry	-+ - Prant. 17242)
18491 - Grant 35 Thay 1951 30 Thay 1951 - I thatle flower and 18491 - Grant 325 Thay 1951 30 Thay 1951 Suma Berry and Little The	llegd brickton 97 hutz	*/e.
1099 - Site 23 They 1951 30 They 1951 Held They Bury to mike 18472 - Leant 25 They 1951 30 They 1951 Held hiller 1943 - Martige - St. Arg 1951 30 They 1951 Held & State	Rhada Q bomber and J Brittey 97 2012 Compron the headend as first tendent 97 2012	1.3 Lever V. het queron
18620 - Grant 1 Sept 1951 1 Oct 1951 Reda a Cameron and		the in sector for the of shew swart 55.00.
Bard States and the state of th	- That Comments and the second for	and a second sec
474 By Sour 2 march 1955 "25 Prote 1955 for Planning litter and a start 1955 of Hartey Guard Horal Content 20103H. Guard Content 2 Jan 1955 24 Seb 1955 Josef Langer & Undef algert	n The figher Electric Power Commission - Portion.	Corro. au plan attendade \$74.33
	this. (the figher lacks from Consisting - Partin m ~? Outries	applied when and for flow + SEE.
Toto the to the state of the fine	& tanky bankson & clock a ser	trate land and the last and the start of the
7299 Heart 3 have 17 24 Back 19 Reals 9 Commen Jak	a. Comeron -	and a cost for me

5 C 1	N-DO WENT	. bynn	BELISTERED	1 KON	10.00 M	** 61 *	19 - KUTON 6	V.7.2.1.1
	interest a	in deres .		Description 1	1 - come and and and a start	_	yallin .	
	diaman day		7	Rent interesting listers	" valler insert met +		spilling_	
		1 - 1		ing they lamon komment	·			
117235	motoria	20 Ect/940	4 nov 1960	Halten Drewed Anto fit	Elaci Sainwood, manied		DIS'D TTO M/6/d	
		1			tioman		stands as my DISD Miller	
117236	Pro Trago	20 001/960	4 101/960-	Hatter Chessed presta !!!	Envin abeat			2.0
135784	Contificate	19 aug 1992		MO Hepbarny hear of Cont	Folats of Jone Loobella Gilchingt Watkins		for the second s	
137296		19 Mar 1962	11 may Abz	Jala Bayanie blank	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3.065	an en 10 a annen ent	in 1
137396 1	82. 24/7-179			abethins , the uning	Pailway Surger	¥	my commen mining	
	Dyinty J.R.	1		All lund Watking & the said	4			
		1		John Bargine Clark Wat bin	-		1	
-				to the second desced Med	Rloda G. bameron x		ent 16 man susses !;	
137874 -	and mont	27/100 1962	Sameynor	Lange A. lips	I Harkley Sameron		1, 71	·
				Roda I. Cameron +				4 -
137875	Elina	1 segur 1161	25 may Not	g. Hartley benerow her	- Railway bon panig		marchen harry for	"me
			-	husband as joint time :			and the second	·
168590-	of and	15 May 1964	19 June 1864	John Benjinin bland	John Benjamin black.	100	sex - my	
				what dine surviving	watking		monte and a state and	-1
- 1		1		Jusceen Mileling Withing	•		18/0/8/0	1 1
115276	Dio gmont	-29 act 1964	-27ma/964	Envin asheet	Halt Dunch Anto Pointed-		ind no the while	
181518	montgo	Sman 1165	1 genetites	Haldon Arenaed treater	Bank .		Distant	
193977	Subficials	87 N 1965	257111965	games M. aller Incourse of Online.	Eld Sala the mid the hill H		1. V. 8	-
215155	By Law	6 Dec 166	8 Dec 1966	to establish a me .	- Contage		rid + neces road	
2,21897		30, Dec. 1966	19.qu 1967	He legal hust longing lise aut of John Serjamin Clark Withins C. Minikorgels, Seran	James Lyono Clark	100	set with sugar sugliss of	5000
*****	Contration -	-it ing titt	100 100 1967	-C.S. Printer Sth, Furner	Sti and and		here (man)	
~				-falantere.	-0 300-			. 1
249180	Pia bent	-17 horas 1168	17/2001165	the tring and	Halton Dressed peats Limited		mert 11 trast while a	
249/62	hertan	220/ 1968	~~~~		Hallon Dressed hereto Lemild		The strang that they do	
4 .					Rad Comer Bischarged by # 5	24815	Dipland Reg. PJ	
25/421	By dow 16-68	15 apr 1188	17/00/1/68	ne planning act	Aling Plan			
					Comon his cords as wint tonant	"		51
272038	Disport	-27hay 1969		from allow afford & Holman form	John Hartly Connor Riche 9 Comon First of a joint trants - Riche & Comerce & J. Heatly		hart us she we minitel. A/6/8's	
		5 June 1969		And allert offert of the form	Conurse to human			
· in al	hortige	- Jane			John Heatly Beneron ( git type and ) the	70.88	the start dely to start of the	540
0-12-11-	· · · ·	12/ 00		11140 11100	wif an joint account			
	Great	12. hay 169	1. 1	plater ty Common (Hatty barrow) + .	hiller Developmento Limited	90.88	will ad Grant .	· •
272041	hintige	·····		hiller Party ments dimited 5-	but the first it to	90.00	PHIT I way & Find Think point	
308	10			Bold lie Dorald Sallman hickory			The stand a constant of the stand	
				Horne - horin Kataguanting	5		1	
300b6	at Oak Ful	11 12 13 Zak 1971	25 Fet 1971	John Hartley Cameson 4	thitle 1 a t	60.0-		
309/08	CONC DAMA A POLI			Rienda & Cameron Bainlys	Minted Sevelopmente	90 88	P2 Lot 16 half to mail .	-
			20 20	······································	Sependents		1	

			20 May 1931	- 4 June 197	1 John Hurtley Comercian 3 & Reda Ja Comercian Comercian and	- Indric Price Peal Estate 90.25	1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	en.
			20 May 1931	+ June 197	1 John Hartley Comeron V.K. Loda			auto and solver way - cat will be She of	
			1.0		a compron (known can	- Inchie Rice Peal Estate 90.15	talan 45 let f	Han is a bit of Sec. 29 9 30 to a discover of the second s	in all
32100	o sut				Munde Swight /				
		Chin aled	10 June 1971	8 Lopt 197	71 Jack Nersherans, in trust :	John Hartley Armeren +_ 90.88 Rede & Transmy ris wife soo junt transto	in the second states	an " we ar any to me I an	-
						GRANTEE	CONSIDERATION	REMARKS	
#117		INSTRUMENT	LATE OF	BATE OF BEGISTRATION	GRANTOR	a support of the second s		And a state of the local data	
332	040	Frant	23741972	7 Mar 1972	Hallen Dressed Meats	Barbara Isamnidia married woman	- and	P.b. Nor New 1/2 Coming SE. ang. 160 her why 9200 Sw 450 '36 200' de come Lin 400 to 20 13	
					Limited		1. 1	1	
22	2042 1	nontine	25 Seb 1972	7 mar 1972	Barbara Doannedra	Halton dressed meats	\$21,000	#332040	
Discharged by	#545	3434 As	rt. Dop. Land	7 Mariana Reg. RM	and women On	lario Land Surveyor for		E1/2 designated	
201	2 751 P	of Plan	25 June 1973	28 June 1973	Mr. J.H. Camer	on		as Part I an soplar mort 314025	
-368	243	tomot	21 June 1973	23 Enly 1723	Fudric Ruce Real Colate	Juhin Harlley Cameron ( g. Harlley Cameron) + Rhoda a		more starting pick	
						Cameron (Rhoda Cameron)			
	-					Barbara Doannedis	Hise	PAE1/2 (3ac) Bag	-1
37	9359	Hant	11 July 1972	16 aug 1973	John Hartley Cormeron ( ) Hartley Commercen) , Rhoda a	Barbara acoannium		PDE 1/2 (3ac) Reg Norma E/2 100 the off	12
				-	Cameren (Rieda Cameren	i and at the	0 Fre	SE 303 NW 437 16 GPOC	
37/	567	Grant	15 aug 1973	3 3/qug 1973	John Hartley Comeron of Hartle	y 274863 Dostario Limit		in a local of a local	1
				4	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A		. 14	FILTIG Sat Their	
37	1568	hotes	2: aug 197.	3 3/9 4 1973	274863 anterio Limi	The forthe Haitby Generon ( Hait	y 16,820	tipho say a cash	. 1
		10	DOM NOTO B	1836397	WAST. DOP. LAND REG. JAK	anda langen bis wife			
37	4477	Heart	281619	13200117	274863 Conterio Limita	276895 Antario Limitar	7814 20	196716 July Class I	
27	44 781	echanger h	1 = 5 4 29	Asst Dep	1 201 19 Manter demeter	274863 Onterio timita	1,21	1-2 leri6	
20	8 22 44	apar	35cp119	B Asepins	S Auce I mame	and a	de	201897	
		t			22	PERILIE Will	1-2	1- 20 R-2244	
4	2/2/6	Deed	0 22 Sepi	3 Oct 75:	Jomes Lyn black	But of Malton Hills	1,2	pr2- 20-R 2249	h.
4	2/2/7		290901	4 NOU	Barbara gramini	a Return Mouldine	t. \$150,000	with revision	OR
		1116C		- 1977	Villagory grannidice	Limited		4 MARANA	N
1	-			1	qualantor 3 apar	Barbara Isamidis	- fam ti	to pt NW2 let	<i>F</i>
4	80138	Agreent C	A 22/10-197	3 3ct ay 10 th	Chida + J.A. Fromarow		dino	of NW2 lot see	_
-4	80140	Begat	fostly A	175 30 Aug 197	Aleder JA formation	harger by # 548159 Dep Land Re	RAU	inith	
1		77 Kge #0494	2	77-7-1	bland m. m. Maker 8	Buce M. and Convie R. Cash	· +2+ 0	= Bet bob . Des. in pb.	1
4	86786	Dead.	83aunia	18 30 ample	P OUTONIC his	005.7.		2 on 208-2244 . Tog. with night of way des	



							PAGE NO.
	(a. casa 11.27			LOT 16	CONCESSION	<u>11 Esq</u>	uesing
							Name of the American and Address of the American Advances of the American Advances
					GRANTEE	CONSIDERATION	LAND AND REMARKS
REGISTRATION	INSTRUMENT	DATE OF	REGISTRATION	GRANTOR	GRANTEE	ETC.	
503548	Ro-Assa't	5 June 1979	13 June 1979	The Toronto-Dominion Bank	274063 Outario Limited	Prem.	Assigns #374478
	Mtao			And a second		a \$1.00	
20R-4457	Plan		21 Sept.,	A Reference Plan		and the second s	See Plan Re: #221897 and
208-4427	rian	and a state of the	1979			a an isonaich i cho ann a	20189H <sup>2</sup>
	a.f., C. (90, 100, 10)   C. (100, 10)   C. (100, 10)		and a second state of the	James J. Clark	The Regional Municipality	\$2.00 \$	Pt. Et lot, des. Pt. 2 on
515493	Deed	4 Dec., 1979	13 Dec., 1979	James L. Clark,	of Halton,	c	20R-4457.
-					and Company and Article Party and Article		#468257- KW ANR
515659	D of M	28 Nov. 1979	17 Dec. 1979	Rotwin Investments	Barbara Ioannidis		A NOR
				Limited			
515660	Deed	4 Dec. 1979	17 Dec. 1979	James L. Clark	Judith M. McDonald	N.L.A.	Part lot designated as PARTS
515000	Deca					& \$2. &C	5, 6 and 7 on 20R-4457
				and an			Subject to eas't & Together
				(*************************************	The second		right
				a complete an opposite allow an exception of the second system of	allanda i dell'Allandi e di anno e di tradicio di anno della della della della della della della della della di		Pt Et of lot des as Pt 1 on
515853	Deed	4 Dec 1979	18 DEC 1979	James L. Clark		\$2.00 & 0	Fo bg of too ues as Fort On
·				and the second	as partnership property		to the second product of the second sec
515854	Mtge	10 Dec 1979	18 Dec 1979	Bruce Castle & Paul Zulak	James L. Olark		O Pt Ei of lot des as Pt 1 of
515054	Nego			Disc	harged by # 5471910 Aset, D.p. La	ad Reg. RI	2 4457, With Provisions
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			od t 1000	To the transfer of propert	v of the estate of		Pt. Et lot as in #221897.
517276	Consent	22 Jan., 1980	28 Jan., 1980				
	Dept. of			John Benjamin Clark Watkin	18,		
	Nat. Reve	nue)		en su contra e se contra antigario compositiva e se contra antigario de la contra de la contra de la contra de			and an analysis and an an
535109	odgement	16 Jan. 1991	<del>30 Jan. 1991</del>	Bruce M. and Connie R.	The Royal Bank of Canada		Pt. Et lot, described as Par
D1.5'd by	f Title		-	Gastle			on 20R-2244; together with
))2102	Limenta	a proprieta a construction for case of the same construction of the sam				1	right of way
	ocumence.	and an and the second second	25 May 1981	Brace M. & Connie R.	James L. Clark	\$50,000	Part El designated as PART :
540103	1 600	2/ Ant Pra In	Bag OM -		and a constant of the second		20R-2244. Tog. with right of
Discharge	# 6081	36 Ann P 1-		George and the second s			With provision
				and a second community of the second s			and a second sec
-540315	DM		28 May 1981	James LClark,	Bruce M., and Connie R.		#486787
	and the second se				Castle,	-	
612112	M Lien		8 Jul 1981	Carosi Construction Ltd	Barbara Ioannidis & Umber	ta	Part as in 370359
543447	**************************************	Lat	1	an and a second s	Giangrande	\$7,203.9	- Rules 8.00.26 A ave
Company of the Company of the	ed by #635	228		Annual Annahmatike-		\$7,203.90	
545441	Cert of		17 Aug 1981	Carosi Construction	Darbara doannidia and		Pt No 10t as in 332040 Put be 95 05 26-26-2 Pt Bi lot (Jacs) as in 370
Discharge	Action		the second second	Limited, Plaintiff	Unberto Giangrande, Defer		and the restored and the second state of the s
547195	Deposit		day/month/yes 18 09 81	1			Part Et designated as PARTS
-							8 inclusive on 20R-4457
					*		
				and a second	an		
-	1	54	1.25	The second secon			

GE NO.	in the second			LOT 16	CONCESSION	11	Esquesing
	100-0						11 Constant (12 Margin) I (Margin) I (Margin) I (12 C)
EGISTRATION NUMBER	INSTRUMENT	DATE OF	day/month/year	GRANTOR	GRANTEE	CONSIDERATION ETC.	LAND AND REMARKS
47197	Deed		18 09 81	CASTLE, Bruce	JAKUBCZYK, Elsie P.	\$2. & C	Part E designated as PART 1 on
i sa ita ni analara	a data (a 17 a 17 a 19 a 19 a 19 a 19			ZULAK, Paul	JAKUBCZYK, Stanislaw jt.		20R-4457
547198	M		18 09 81	JAKUBCZYK, Bloie P.	Shir-Genn Construction	\$25,000.	Part as in #547197
Discharged I	y # 56361	Asst. Dep. Land	Reg. 10	FAKUBGBYKy Staniolaw	imitod		the state of the second state and the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state
548160	Deed .		09 10 81	IOANNIDIS, Barbara	479087 Ontario Inc.	\$2&C	1st'ly-Part Ez (3.00 acs) Beg'g
	the Colores of the second	an las an ann ann an ann an ann an ann an					N'ly angle lot Thence SE 1008.01'
			and summittee been a spectrum				SW 400' NW 300' SW 438.76' SE 300'
		and the lifetime of the lifetime	and the second statement of the second s			1	NE 438.76' to POC
				1			2nd'ly-Part N or NW2 as in 332040
548161 -	N		09 10 81	479087 Ontario Inc. and	Halton Community Credit	Prem	1st'ly- as in 548160
C	1 609	763 200	and Rog. FU	-GIANGRANDE, Umberto, as-	Union Limited		2nd'ly-as in 332040
to an in Articles in Print, in	1			Guarantor of Third Part _			
550662	Deed		07 12 81	McDONALD, Judith M.	CLARK, James Lyons	\$2&c	Pt. des as pts.3,4,5,6 2 7 on
	2663					1	20R-4457. Subj. to & Tog. ith
_	and a second second second	Concernant of the Continue Anno 1			and the second se		rights.
552102-	Discharge	30	14 01 82	The Royal Bank of Canada	GASTLE, Bruco M.	Contract Contraction (Contraction)	No. 535109.
	Ledgement	Title	14 01 04	The Reput Data of Curat	CASTLE, Connie R.		* * *
				275005 Ontario Limited	271:53 Ontario Linited	45,000,00	The Deport stip inter of the start
"he harand	37 7 846494	Asst. Dep. Lan	RepAT	CARTER TO A CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER OF THE OWNE	an aith a na an a		
77633	Deed		31 05 83	JAKUBCZYK, Elsie P.	STERRITT, William M. STERRITT, Nina A., as JT.	\$2. + c	Pt. E <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> des. as Pt. 1 on 20R-4457
2192	1 A			and a conditional data of a state of a state of the state of the state of the state of the	billiditit, while wij to sive	11 (11 (1 )))))))))))))))))))))))))))))	Pt. E as in 547197
73475	Deposit		10 06 83			Duran	
583094	Agreement	and a single second second	-15-08-83-	CAMERON, John H.	276895 Ontario Limited	Prem. +	Extending M #371568
				CAMERON, Rhoda	Innom: B) L	1000 000	Part Com'g NE limit lot 808.017 SE
587324	M		11 10 83	276895 Ontario Limited	HUMMEL, Elsie	10,000	from N angle lot, Thence NW 306.78
D'automat &	194720	× • • • •	10-	Ja-Hew Holdings Limited			SW 564.98* NW 187.46* NE 162.67* NW
Numero, dag B	01170	Aust. Dayt. Land	7.	BROWN, G. Edmund		1	279.80* SW 1,829.28* WW 273.61* SW
4.467 AF (11) (11)		nan ar maraila ar Maasin ing		COLE, Doris		-	
				HUMMEL, Bexine H.M.		-	826.70* SW 460.13* SW 941.38* SE
			+	LESLIE, Robert, guarantor:	s		503.18" NE 352.65" SE 5" NE 463.89
				of third part		-	NE 212.31" NE 554.09" NW 34" NE
14   ~ (Pa-11)/							424.62' NE 255.96' SE 72.11' SE
		4	1				97.20' SE 146.52' NE 118.16' NE
						-	1279.63 NW 3001 NE 438.76 SE 100
		in the second se					NE 400' to p.o.c. Subj. to eas't.

				LOT 16	CONCESSION	1:	PAGE NO
ter factories						CONSIDERATION	LAND AND REMARKS
REGISTRATION	INSTRUMENT	DATE OF	Day/Mottoh/Yr	GRANTOR	GRANTEE	ETC.	Die of Mech Lion #563647 M
695228 -	Court Order		17 08 84				
				· · ·			Vacate Cert of Action #545441
608837	Grant		26 10 84	CASTLE, Bruce M.	BELL, Gerritt J.		Pt Et of lot des as pt 2 on
				CASTLE, Connie R.	BELL, Lorna E. as JT		20R=2244
608838	Mort		26-10 84	BELL, Geriitt J.	CLARK, James L.	\$45,000.	Pt Et of lot des as pt 2 on
Hickorget	by # 73213B	Asst Dep Lan	Reg 2	BELL, Lorne E.			-20R-2244
609764	Grant		14 11 84	479087 Ontario Inc.	605015 Ontario Limited		as in #548160
609765	Mort		14 11 84	605015 Ontario Limited	PILLERSDORF, Occar		ac in #548160-
					Discharged by # 632301 Asst.	Nen, Land De	aul
609766	Mort		14 11 84	605015 Ontario Limited	479087 Onterio Inc.	\$26,450	as in #548160
The Construction of South			1		Discharged by # 632300 Asst.	Dep. Land R	er AN
609767	AM		14 11 84	479087 Ontapio Inc.	Halton Community Gradit		Hort #609766 AN
007101			1		Union-Limited-		
20R-7113	R-Plan		26 07 85	an and the second s	a Reality of Manufacture Constraints and Sources	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Re: #18620 G <sup>2</sup>
					mba Daalaaal Manialaaliku	a l'artenar ana titar a 'artei i	Pt. des. as pt. 3 on 20R-7113
628425	Grant		10 10 85	The Director, The	The Regional Municipality		Pt. des. as pt. ) on zon-(11)
	······			Veterans' Land Act	of Halton		
628706	Grant		16 10 85	The Director, The	BROWNE William G. M.		Pt. NW1 des. as pts. 1 & 2 o
18-1				Veterans' Land Act	4:55 S		20R-7113 *
628707	Grant		16 10 85	BROWNE, William G. M.	The Regional Municipality of Halton		Pt. E <sup>1</sup> 2 des. as pt <sup>.</sup> 2 on 20R-
628708	Grant		16 10 85	BROWNE, William G. M.	Kuebler's Custom Homes	\$48,500.	Pt. El des. as pt. 1 on 20R-
			1		Inc.		
630364	Deposit		08 11 85				Pt N4 of W4 of lot des as p
		A CONTRACTOR OF A		Constant Proposition and Constant			on 20R-4457
632299	Mort	You a distance of the company of	05 12 85	605015 Ontario Limited	Federal Basiness	\$225,000	N. 65 SM
			and the second second second		Development Bank	and the second	
646122	6	and an and a strength one	20 07 06	markhan in Anna Marka	and the second	\$185,000	
040122	Grant	11	30 07 86	Kuebler's Custon Homes Inc		\$185,000	
			-		SOWARD, Pamela E. as J.		on 20R-7113
646123	1016600 A	SST. DEP. LAND F	30 07 86	SOWARD, David J.	Kuebler's Custom Homes Inc	\$45,000	Pt E's of lot des as ot 1 on
SOLCHOR.D D		SST. DEP. LAND	40. El	SOWARD, Pamela-E.		F	20R-7113
671690	Mort		17 07 87	605015 Ontario Limited	CANADIAN IMPERIAL BANK	\$200,000	1st'ly Pt E% des as pt 1 on
		<b>14. 100</b> 14. 11. 100 14. 11. 100 14. 11. 11. 11. 11. 11. 11. 11. 11. 11.	-		OF COMMERCE	-	20R-751. (3.00 acr
			-			-	2nd'ly Pt NW% (609764)
				and a strange to the summary from the other of a 1000 or sold store a strange and a strange store and a strange			

				LOT <sup>16</sup>	CONCESSION	11	
	> Provide and the second secon				TOWNSHIP OF ESQUESING Amer	nded 93 02 1	6 mk A.D.L.R.
REGISTRATION	INSTRUMENT	DATE OF	REGISTRATION DATE day/wonth/year	GRANTOR	GRANTEE	CONSIDERATIO	LAND AND REMARKS
20R-8688	R-Plan		17 05 88				2
697380	Grant		22 07 88	THE DIRECTOR, THE VETERANS'	BROWNE, William Gordon Milne		Part 1 Re: 18620 G <sup>2</sup>
	-			LAND ACT			t mm y des as pt 1 on 20K-8088
97381	Grant		22 07 88	BROWNE, William Gordon Milne	655284 ONTARIO LIMITED	\$137,500	Pt NW <sup>1</sup> des as pt 1 on 20R-8688
to be to comment of			YR M D		CROZIER, Victor	10107,000	Fre was des as per 1 on zuk-6668
711851	Transfer		YR M D 89 02 06	ONTARIO HYDRO	HALTON HILLS HYDRO-ELECTRIC		Easement over PT & OL
					COMMISSION	1	
722343	Transfer		89 06 29	THE DIRECTOR, THE VETERANS'	BROWNE, William Gordon Milne		Pt NW} with exp
				LAND ACT			re my aron exp
722344	Transfer		89 06 29	BROWNE, William Gordon Milne	MEDEIROS, Hercules	\$267,000.	Pt NW} with exp
(					MEDEIROS, Maria JT	12.07,000.	rc mg with exp
722345	Charge	1	89 06 29	MEDEIROS, Hercules	BROWN, William Gordon Milne	\$200,000:	Pt NW with exp
ANA	00 85158	SASST DET LAVE	TA	MEDEIROS, Maria	and the discontrast of a field of the discontrast of the dis-	\$200,000.	rc we with exp
-768191	Assignment		91 -07 - 29	HUMMEL, Elsie -	HUMMEL, Reginald Alexander		
800490	Transfer		93 02 11	THELOHN HOLDINGS INC.	THELOHN HOLDINGS INC. as to		Re: - 587324
				CROZIER, Victor	a 1/2 interest		Pt NW1/2 des as Pt/1 on 20R-8688
		100 PM 1 10 BBC 1 10000 - 1 1 1 1 1		GROZILA, VICLOF	a beaution of the second s	+	
	· /4	Contraction Company		an an hair an	JARVIS, Thelma Elizabeth		
2-2	•			and the second	as to a 1/6 interest		and the second
· ·	1	and the second sec		and a starting of the start of the	CROZIER, Carolyn Christine		and the second
				anner of the second	as to a 1/6 interest		
· · m·					FERRI, Janice Ruth		
1 2 44 - 1		••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	······································		as to a 1/6 interest		
203-11776	3-Plan		95 06 21				Part 1 Re: 609754
840587	Transfer		95 07 21	605015 ONTARIO LIMITED	THE REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY OF		Pt des as Pt 1 on 20R-11776
840589	Partial		95 07 21		HALTON		
	Discharge		95 07 21	FEDERAL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT			Pt des as Pt 1 on 20R-11776 discharged
				BANK	-	-	from Charge 632299
840590	Partial Discharge		95 07 21	CANADIAN IMPERIAL BANK OF			Pt des as Pt 1 on 20R-11776 discharged
	Discharge			COMMERCE			from Charge 671690 Istly:
	Agreement		95 10 26	605015 ONTARIO LIMITED	THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF		Istly: Part Ea (3.00 acres)
>					HALTON HILLS		2ndly: Part NW2 With Exp. (609764)
846494	Order		95 11 24	ONTARIO COURT (GENERAL DIVISIO	)-274863 ONTARIO LIMITED		-Be: 564792
					(Defendant)		
5.07	Tranafe:		95 04 19	THELDHN HOLDINGS INC.			

			Rép	ertoire par lot Ptan/Concession	11	Page
2			ESQUESTING			
Registration Number Numero d'arregistration	Instrument Type Type d'acte	Registration Date Date of innegativement YY Meth DD AA MM JJ	Parties from Parties	Parties to Parties	Consideration Contrepartie	Land/Remarks Bien-fonds/Observations
850967	Transfer	96 04 19	THELOHN HOLDINGS INC. JARVIS: Theime Elizabeth CROZIER, Carolyn Christine	MCBRIDE, Randal John MCBRIDE, Chris JT		Part NW2 des as PART 1 on 20R-8688
850968	Charge	96 04 19	FERRI, Janice Ruth MCBRIDE, Randal John MCBRIDE, Chris	THELOHN HOLDINGS INC. 50% int. \$36,000.	\$72,000.	Part Nw2 des as PART 1 on 20R-8688
			PLBRIDE, UITS	JARVIS, Thelma Elizabeth 16 2/3 int. \$12,000.	al caracteristics	
			<ul> <li>International and an experimental sector</li> <li>International and a sector</li> </ul>	CROZIER, Carolyn Christine 16 2/3 int. \$12,000. FERRI, Janice Ruth 16 2/3 int.		
854355	Charge	96 08 02	BELL, Gerritt Jasper BELL, Lorna Eileen	\$12,000. int. CANADA TRUSTCO MORTGAGE COMPANY	\$150,000.	Part E <sup>1</sup> des as Part 2 on 20R-2244
854965	Charge	96 08 27	276895 ONTARIO LIMITED	BROWN, Maila LESLIE, Frederick LESLIE, Robert HIMMEL, Rexine each as to an undivided 2% interest	\$36,820.	Pt S to E
855394	Charge	96 09 13	MCBRIDE, Randal John	KEY, Kenneth	\$28,000.	Pt NWs des as pt 1 on 20R-8688
857557	Charge	97 01 10	MCBRIDE, Chris- MCBRIDE, Randal John MCBRIDE, Chris	FIRSTL'INE TRUST COMPANY	SHECHARGED \$153,000.	9 - <u>951558</u> ASST. DEP. LAND RED. J.C. Part NEi des as Part 1 on 20R-8688
	:	a na an		Prot of The land in this abstract inder as of	is designated	NOTICE The land in this abstract index is designated as of
			1. ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( ( (	JAN 2 7 1997 Under Deci II of the L.R.R.C. Br.J. and G	1	FEB 2 4 1997
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	and the second	Kine bat it of the LRAD, at us of are, registrated under the Land. The K. Str. 32. All Registrations sub Gea Let recorded in the parcel its Subsection 141(6) of the Land Title	es Act pursuant sequent to that pister set out in	and replace to other LR.FLA. unc

## APPENDIX C: 11154 WINSTON CHURCHILL BOULEVARD, ESQUESING – LISTING SUMMARY, HALTON HILLS MUNICIPAL HERITAGE REGISTER

Property Name	n/a
Street Address	11154 Winston Churchill Boulevard
Rural Lot and Concession	Lot 16, Concession 11
Assessment Roll Number	241507000312600
Community	Rural
Municipality	Halton Hills
Regional Municipality	Halton
Construction Date	c. 1860
Building Type	Residential
Cultural Heritage Value	Representation of Georgian style architecture including symmetrical façade with five bays, single light sidelights and transom, and six-over-six windows with large shaped lintels
Photo	Photo: August, 2012
Report Prepared By	Heritage Resources Centre
Date of Report	August 2013
Sources (e.g. Halton Hills Rural Heritage Inventory)	Rural Inventory Northern – Lots 11 to 32, 2012

Halton Hills Municipal Heritage Register

## APPENDIX D: QUALIFICATIONS OF THE AUTHOR, HARSH PADHYA, CAHP

Harsh has been working in the field of Policy Planning for over 13 years, with experience in policy research, cultural heritage planning, environmental assessments, and public engagement. He has knowledge, skills, and enthusiasm for conserving and celebrating our cultural and natural heritage resources as part of creating complete communities. While working with the City of Brampton, he has had the opportunity to communicate and collaborate with various departments and agencies. He also has expertise in creating, managing and maintaining technical information, interpreting data, and stakeholder consultation.

Harsh is currently serving as Board of Governors at the National Trust, a Professional Member at the Canadian Association for Heritage Professionals (CAHP) and a Candidate Member with the Ontario Professional Planners Institute (OPPI).

Harsh has worked on a wide range of projects including large- and small-scale development applications, City-initiated capital projects, and large-scale Planning initiatives including input into the City's new Official Plan. Over the years he has maintained excellent relations with the Brampton Heritage Board as well as the Brampton Historical Society and other heritage-oriented community groups and has always been mindful of the need for community engagement and input into how Brampton addresses heritage conservation. A dedicated and focused professional who has an excellent and nuanced understanding of relevant legislation and policies as well as sound judgement based in his extensive real-world experience working with a broad range of development proponents and heritage consultants.

Below list highlights a few specific projects he was/is involved in as they demonstrate the breadth of his experience and professional abilities in Heritage Sector.

## Archaeological Management Plan:

Project manager for the development of the City's first Archaeological Management Plan (AMP). He was responsible for the creation of the project charter, scope of work and procurement, and is now leading the project and managing our external consultant. Of particular note are his substantial efforts in developing a program of indigenous and public engagement for the project.

## **Official Plan Amendment:**

A critical role in reviewing the City's past heritage policies and in creating new, up-dated language for the new version of the Official Plan. In particular, he provided invaluable insight into the place of heritage within the overall official plan as well as the various supporting processes, such as Heritage Impact Assessments and development review. As a follow on, he was instrumental in a recent end-to-end program review for the heritage department in support of the Official Plan process and adapting to the new realities of Bill 23.

## Heritage Designation:

Conducted research and evaluation against criteria in On. Reg. 9/06, prepared Designation Report for various heritage properties. Presenting reports to the Municipal Heritage Committee and City Council for approval and drafting designation by-law. Few examples of properties designated are provided below:

- 10020 Mississauga Road, Brampton
- Air Canada Crash Site 72 Degrey Drive, Brampton
- 49 Chapel Street, Brampton

#### **Development Review:**

Harsh has been the lead for the review of large-scale development applications involving individual/ group of properties across Brampton. Key component of these projects has been the conservation, restoration,

and planned adaptive re-use of Heritage Houses/ Structures. Working with internal development staff and management, the development proponent, and their heritage consultants to ensure not only that the building is conserved and commemorated but that the design of the new adjacent development is appropriately mindful of retaining and celebrating resources. Few examples from these applications are presented below:

- 28 Elizabeth Street North, Brampton
- 11651 Bramalea Road, Brampton
- 10254 Hurontario Road, Brampton
- 11687 Chinguacousy Road, Brampton
- 1030 Queen Street West (former Springbrook Schoolhouse), Brampton
- 10100 The Gore Road, Brampton

## **Drafting Heritage Policies:**

Amendments to the Designated Property Incentive Grant Program.

- Benchmarking with other cities in Ontario
- Increase in grant amount from \$5,000 to \$10,0000
- Amendments to existing By-laws

Review and processing heritage plaques as a part of conservation projects.

- Review of Plaque Content and Design
- Finalized location and size of the plaque(s)/ mural/ commemorative features
- Liaison for production and installation
- Extensively involved in providing design input for Heritage Material updates

Review and update to the Heritage Permit Toolkit; Terms of Reference for Heritage Impact Assessment, Conservation Plan, Documentation, Salvage and Commemoration Plan.